
 

DIARY DATES:  
Monday       Short Mat Bowls 
Tuesday      Table Tennis, Parish Rm, 8.00pm 
Wednesday Cameo Coffee 10.30-12.00 
   
February 
  3 Tearfund Lunch, WI Hall  12.00-2 00 
15 Film Show, Parish Room 7.00  for 7.30 
18 Parish Council Meeting, WI Hall, 7.00 
19 RHS Meeting @WI Hall              7.30 
 
March  
 1 Quiz Night Parish Rm 6.45 for 7.30 start 
 3 Tearfund Lunch, WI Hall, 12.00-2.00 
  9 Table Tennis Tournament, J,E, 1.30 
15 Film Show Parish Room 7.00  for 7.30 
18 Parish Council Meeting, WI Hall, 7.00 
20 Parish Room AGM 7.00 Parish Rm Com Mting 7.30 
April 
22 Parish Council Meeting, WI Hall 7.00 
May 
20 Parish Council Meeting, 6.45 & Annual Meeting 7.30 
June  
17 Parish Council Meeting WI Hall 7.00 
July 

22 Parish Council Meeting WI Hall 7.00 
September 
23 Parish Council Meeting WI Hall 7.00 
October 
21 Parish Council Meeting WI Hall 7.00 
November 
18 Parish Council Meeting WI Hall 7.00 
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Beach Clean January 17th 2014 Ayrmer Cove . 



Storm Surge Exposes New  
Puzzling Archaoelogical Finds 

at Challaborough . 
 
Here are a  couple of photos of the recording work 
that is drawing to a close at Challaborough. 
  
The storm surge had exposed features that had 
been buried under the dunes at the back of the 
beach and were reported to us by a local archae-
ologist who has been involved in the Mount Folly 
Enclosures Project. 
  
Having landowner consent (Parkdean Holiday 
Camp) we commissioned AC Archaeology to work 
with the finder to record the features.  
 
These include two ditches, a slate-lined feature 
(see photo) and a buried soil/floor surface. One of 
the ditches has Iron Age pottery in its lower fill and 

Romano-British pottery in its upper fill. The func-
tion of the slate-lined feature is a puzzle. Slab-
lined gullies have been found at Mothecombe and 
Wembury and have been dated to the late Roman 
or Dark Age periods.   Hopefully the site report, 
when we get it, will tell us more.  
  
Bill Horner 
County Archaeologist 

Before we staE with the caption com-
petition and leQers to the Editor 
prXesting , for the avoidance _ 
doubt , the phdo to the lee does ng 
in any way relate to the story 
“ Puzzling  Archaeological  Finds ….” 

Editors nXe : ) 

Bigbury Memeorial Hall  Events con6nued  

Parish Volunteers Clearing Ayrmer Lane 
November 2013 



J.E.J.E.B.T.T.T. 

Journey’s End John Edward Bracey Table Tennis Tournament 

Sunday 9th March 2014 at 13.30 

Ringmore Table Tennis Club had it’s annual tournament on Tuesday the 16th January; it was a great success, a real party atmosphere 
and also some very close games. The twenty contestants were split into two groups and the pairings for the doubles well matched 
generally thanks to Phill ErreF who prepared the draw and charts. The well laid plans were soon overturned when the first four played 
a pair from the other group but a bit of quick reorganising soon recIfied this so that there was only mild chaos. Good eats were 
provided by the men and plenty of booze by the ladies so that everyone could have refreshment throughout the evening. Adrian Bull 
and Sally WaFs were the overall winners beaIng Ron Williams and Jane Baker in two very close games. The wooden spoon went 
to  Phill ErreF and Keith Bedborough who were defeated by Bob Wood and Judy Bull. Unfortunately I was unable to play  but had my 
Ime well employed with trying to organise the players, scoring and score keeping from the side-lines.I enjoyed the evening as did 
everyone else who aFended, I believe. Could I remind readers that the J.E.J.E.B.T.T.T. (the 17th Journeys End John Edward Bracey 
Table Tennis Tournament will take place on the 9th March this year, please enter your name on the sheet in the Journeys End or let 
me know if you want to play, John at 810646. 

John Bracey  

Update from Modbury Caring 

New Befriending Service 

 
For many years, Modbury Caring has provided transport for peo-
ple who would otherwise be unable to aFend medical and other 
health appointments.  Last year the commiFee decided to expand 
the work by offering a befriending service as well. 

 

Following a successful recruitment drive for volunteer befrienders, 
we are now in a posiIon to accept referrals.  If you, or someone 
you know may benefit from a regular visit from a befriender then 
please contact us. 

 

Befriending may take many forms, including spending Ime with 
someone who is lonely or isolated, there may be a need to help 
with shopping, a liFle light gardening or some simple form filling.  
Maybe a carer needs a regular break and a befriender could help 
fill that gap. 

 

Our volunteers are from a variety of backgrounds and a wide age 
range.  All are veFed and our plan is to match the most appropri-
ate volunteer to the individual need.  This service is available to all 
ages, and all needs/requests will be considered. 

 

Referral forms are available at Modbury Health Centre recepIon 
desk; for further informaIon about the service or about becoming 
a volunteer befriender please contact Gill West, befriending co-
ordinator on modburycaring@gmail.com, or telephone her on 
07554 997140. 

 

Please remember, if you are making a referral on behalf of some-
one else, make sure that you have their permission. 

 



MOBILE LIBRARY 
Tuesday    February  11th & 15th 
Tuesday    March 11th 
Ringmore Church 11.20—11.55 

FRIDAY BUS SERVICE 
Departs Challaborough 09.47/Ringmore 09.55—Arrives Plymouth 10.49 
Departs Plymouth 13.30—Arrives Ringmore 14.34/Challaborough 14.38 

Village Transport Scheme 
Please remember, if you need a car and driver to get you to hospital or to the denIst, then phone  

Phill or Sally ErreF on 810547. 

FARE CAR SCHEME – USE IT OR LOSE IT 
Fare Car is operated by Ivy Cabs 01752 895555 by formal agreement with the Devon County Council. You need to phone 
them to book in advance 
To Modbury  £2.80 per single journey :  Tuesdays, arrival  09.20, departure 12.30 
      Saturdays, arrival 11.35, departure 17.40 
To Ivybridge, £3.50 per single journey:   Saturdays only, arrival 12.05, departure 17.10 
To Kingsbridge,£2.80 per single journey:  Wednesdays, arrival 10.30 and 11.30, departure 12.30 and 13.30.  This 
service is wheelchair accessible.  Passengers can travel in an ordinary car seat or in a wheelchair.  Anyone can use this 
service. 

Please send items for inclusion in the newsletter to  
e-mail: ringmorenews@btconnect.com or  
contact any of the team:  
 
Jane 811218, Gillian 810303, Karen 810382, Lynn 
810093, Sally 810639 Carmen 810028 
 

All opinions expressed in this newsleFer are those of individual 
writers, and not necessarily those of the Editorial team. The Parish 
Council does not guarantee or accept liability for any literature, 
adverIsed goods or services. They have not inspected or made 
checks regarding suppliers.  The Editorial Team’s decision is final. 

The newsletter is  being edited by Sally, Gillian and Lynn in turn, so please ensure you use the  
Ringmore news email below and not personal email addresses. If you have any news, views , jokes, 
interesting articles, recipes, book reviews, or something to  

celebrate, or share,  please send information  to : ringmorenews@btconnect.com   
Jane 811218, Gillian 810303, Karen 810382, Lynn 810093, or Sally 810639., Carmen 810028 

Ringmore Parish First  Aid Responder  
In an Emergency First Call 999 then call any of us 
Lizzie Andrews    01548  810615 
Sandy Hammond  01548   810572 
Andi King                01548  811210 
Emily Bohnet         01548  811210 

 
Mike Wilson       01548   810211 
Alan Eaves          01548   810648 
Karen Purdy       01548   810382 
Jane Reynolds    01548   811218 
Debbie Mercy    01548   811276 

the defibrillator the defibrillator the defibrillator the defibrillator is at No. 8 Crossways (Andi and Emily's) on the wall right hand 
side as you face front door. 

Rainfall 
December 2013   156 mm    
10 year high         261 mm  (2012) 
10 year low            67 mm  (2008) 
10 year average    124 mm 
 
January 2014 140mm 
10 year high  140mm 
10 year low   31mm 
10 year average       95mm 

Neighbourhood Watch 
Nothing to report 
Barry Old, Neighbourhood Watch, 
810359 

   VILLAGE WHEELCHAIR 
A wheelchair  is available for people to borrow if the need arises.  It is kept in the W.I. Hall, and can 

be accessed by telephoning either   Jackie Tagent (810520) or Sally Errett (810547). 



Ringmore W.I. Report 

At the January meeIng Ringmore WI were very 
pleased to welcome Roger Tyler from the Kings-
bridge Food Bank, assisted by Jenny Kinder. 

The Trussell Trust is a franchise for which one pays to join.   This 
is probably more suitable for towns and ciIes and neither Kings-
bridge nor Dartmouth belong, as most of whose clients tend to 
have vouchers.   The current staIsIcs do not include all food 
banks. 

It was in 2011 that Rotary made contact with and learned from 
Dartmouth details of running a food bank.   In May 2012 Kings-
bridge formed their consItuIon.   Neither of these is a registered 
charity, relying on donaIons of money and food from the public.   
Appeals were also sent out to churches with parish councillors 
approached.   There are now collecIon points at churches such as 
Kingston, Ringmore and so on and donaIons of toys are also ap-
preciated, especially at Imes like Christmas.   Holy Trinity, Sal-
combe, set out hampers for the needy, handing out on behalf of 
Kingsbridge Food Bank. 

Tesco’s have had a promoIon day, giving customers lists of needs 
of food, nappies and so on and Morrisons also help by having 
collecIon bins.   The local schools kindly donated food at harvest 

Ime. 

A base was found in September 2012 at a small rent and the 
opening hours for this are Saturday 10 am to midday. 

Books of vouchers are issued through agencies who deal with 
those in need, although self referral clients are helped though 
discreet checks are made. 

Generous help is also given by a local butcher with vouchers of £5 
for meat with further help from three of the local bakers.   Fresh 
produce is also available at Imes.   Money given to the bank buys 
vouchers for fresh fruit and vegetables. 

Besides all the work of organising all the boxes which are suitable 
for single people, two people or families, as well as boxes taken 
to the housebound, an ability to have a good listening ear is re-
quired, and while someImes the stories can be distressing, it is a 
worthwhile and rewarding job for the volunteers. 

The semng up of Kingsbridge Welfare Network enables both stat-
utory and voluntary bodies to refer people for help and a discus-
sion of needs at two morning surgeries took place with Sarah 
Woollaston MP. 

Why is it growing?   This is due to seasonal work, benefit cuts, 
mental health issues and someImes the five week month benefit 
shoroall. 

RINGMORE PARISH COUNCIL  COUNCILLOR 
VACANCY 

A casual vacancy exists on the Parish Council and 
applications are invited from prospective 
councillors. If you would like to be considered 
please let the clerk know at the address below. 

If you would like to know more about being a 
councillor please contact one of the councillors. 

When a casual vacancy arises, the council must as 
soon as practicable, give public notice of the vacancy 
by posting the notice in some conspicuous place or 
places within the parish or community. 

If within 14 days after public notice has been given, at 
least ten electors give written notice to the proper 
officer of South Hams District Council at Follaton 
House, Totnes, TQ9 5NE of a request for an election to 
fill the vacancy, then a by-election must be held except 
where a vacancy occurs within six months of the next 
ordinary elections. 

If no by-election is called, the council must as soon as 
practicable after the 14 day period, fill the vacancy by 
co-option. If the vacancy falls within the six month 
period the council may but need not, fill the vacancy. 

The council may co-opt whom it pleases to fill a 
vacancy, provided the person is qualified to be a 
councillor.  The person co-opted must receive a 
majority of votes of those councillors present and 
voting at the meeting where the co-option takes place.   

Peter Javes 22 Glebe Land Aveton Gifford 
Kingsbridge TQ7 4LX Tel 01548 559283 

peter.javes@btinternet.com 

A Warm Welcome to Ian Morgan and Yvonne 
Turpin who have moved to Mayfield ! Wel-
come to Ringmore!    



Royal British Legion                               

 

As many of you will already be aware the Ringmore, Kingston & Bigbury branch of the Royal British Legion is 

to cease to operate in its current capacity. The proposal is to close the branch and merge all administration and 

fund raising with the Modbury branch. 

Sadly, branch membership has reduced considerably and the membership is currently at 26 members. Those left 

are finding it harder to commit sufficient time to the Royal British Legion for a variety of different reasons. 

Over the years the branch has been very successful with it’s fundraising for the poppy appeal and has exceeded 

expectations on amounts raised for such a small branch in a sparsely populated area. As membership dwindles 

and we all grow older, the branch has decided that it would be far better to close on a high. 

As present Chairman I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone who has helped or donated towards 

our fund raising, your contributions have been greatly appreciated. I myself feel very strongly about the work the 

Royal British Legion do & I personally am planning to channel my efforts more into the welfare side. 

Locally & nationally the focus point is the Poppy appeal around armistice time in November; however the Royal 

British Legion works all year round. Nationally 1.5 million a week is spent on the welfare of servicemen & their 

families. There are an army of volunteer case workers dealing with the physical, psychological & financial needs 

of our service men & women locally & nationally. Plymouth, our nearby city is one of the largest service cities in 

the country and much of the money we raise goes to the Devon County Welfare fund to help individuals & fami-

lies in Plymouth & surrounding areas. There is also a home in North Devon funded from local finances used to 

home  injured service personnel which our fund raising has also supported and with the current conflict in Af-

ghanistan  makes all of this work as important as ever. 

Thank you once again to everyone who has contributed to our great successes over the years. 

 

Sean Jones 



Thank you to all who helped clean Ayrmer cove beach today. The 20 volunteers helped 
us to collect enough litter to fill our caged trailer and the back of our pick up. As the say-
ing goes 'many hands make light work' and it certainly did today. 

 

After the recent storms combined with the high tides there has had  been a lot of marine litter de-
posited on the beach and help was needed to  collect it all including the smaller bits of litter, mostly 
plastic, which are so detrimental to the marine environment.  

National Trust  

ABDOMINAL AORTIC ANEURYSM SCREENING 

  The NHS is now offering screening for abdominal aneurysms to all men when reaching their sixty- fifth  

  birthday. Those of us who missed out on this initiative can still be screened by contacting the address  be-
low. 

  Men are six times more likely than women to develop an aneurysm, hence the decision to offer the test. It is 
an 

  ultra sound scan which takes about ten minutes and you get the result on the day. If an aneurysm is found, 
the  

  next step depends on its size, and could just involve annual screening if it is small.  

  If you want to take up this opportunity here are the contact details: 

  Peninsula Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm Screening Programme tel 0800 970 8700 

  Barry Old 
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Carol Service 

First of all thanks to those who decorated the church so 
magnificently for the Christmas season; it was a real 
pleasure to walk into a building which looked so wel-
coming and festive. Rosemary and all the other flower 
ladies do such a magnificent job throughout the year 
but it looked and smelt very special at Christmas time. 
It was great to see the church packed so full for the 
Carol service and to be part of the enthusiastic singing. 
Thanks also to those of you from the various village 
organisations that read out a lesson between the Car-
ols. It can be quite a daunting task in front of so many 
people. The choir was most professionally led by Adri-
an, and we are very grateful to him especially since he 
was not well at the time. We all enjoyed hearing a mix-
ture of well known and new carols; especially our carol 
“The Moon is High” written by James with music by Fio-
na. Thanks also to Mike Wynne-Powell who provided 
the music and to all those who supplied the excellent 
refreshments washed down with the mulled wine to 
round off a very enjoyable evening. 

Christmas Day. 

Many thanks to Michael Hinton for once again taking 
the Christmas morning service; we really enjoyed the 
reflective way in which he led us through the familiar 
Christmas story. 

Village Christmas Tree 
Grateful thanks to Dane & Hilary, Holywell Stores, for 
once again donating the splendid Village Christmas 
Tree. Situated at the entrance to the church it provided 
a very welcoming sight to anyone coming into the vil-
lage, especially during the evenings. Thanks also to 
Mike Wilson for his assistance in putting up and remov-
ing the tree.  The tree withstood all the severe weather 
conditions, very high winds and torrential rain. You may 
have noticed  though that two sets of lights failed due to 
the weather conditions. 
 
Village Service 19th January 

One of our more unusual services! Due to the church 
heating failing, we met in Barnford, and we are very 
grateful to Adrian and Judy for providing comfortable 
accommodation at such short notice.  Rosemary talked 
about her recent trip with Flame International to Arme-
nia, while Christopher led the service in a thoroughly 
relaxed manner. 

Pancake Day - Tuesday March  4th at 10.30am 

The Shrove Tuesday Pancake Coffee Morning will be 
held in the Parish Room and we are hoping you will be 
able to come along. Donations to any of the stalls, 
Books, Cakes, Raffles would be most welcome. A 
chance perhaps, to unload any of those unwanted 

Christmas gifts. 

The Kingsbridge FOODBANK 

The FOODBANK is here to help people in crisis in and 
around Kingsbridge.  A container is placed in the 
Church Porch for any of the items below that you feel 
you can donate to those less fortunate than ourselves 
and will be taken to the FOODBANK weekly on a 
Thursday morning. Items needed are -Tinned Goods -- 
Potatoes, Peas, Carrots, Sweet corn, Tomatoes, Fruit, 
Rice Pudding, Custard, Meat, Corned Beef, Ham, Spa-
ghetti, Baked Beans, Soup. Longlife Fruit Juice & Milk, 
Tea, Coffee,  Meat & Fish Paste. Dry Spaghetti, Rice. 
Pasta, Pasta Sauce, Ketchup, Gravy, Sweet Pickle, 
Jam, Cereal, Cup-a-soup, Biscuits, Sweets, Squash, 
Crisps, Sugar, Cooking Oil, Toilet Rolls, Baby Food, 
Nappies,  Washing up Liquid.  

Many thanks for your help for our neighbours in need.  

Annual Church Fete 

This year the fete will be held on Bank Holiday Monday 
25th August. It is proposed to hold a meeting in March 
to discuss details. If anyone has thoughts on different 
attractions, games or stalls hopefully they will come 
along to the meeting. The date of which will be an-
nounced in the March edition. 

All Hallows Heating System 

Problems have arisen with the church heating system 
resulting in the last two services being held at Barnford 
and the WI Hall. The replacement for the defective part 
has been extremely difficult to obtain but hopefully will 
be delivered and installed by the end of January. If not 
the service on 2nd February will once again take place 
in the WI Hall  .  

Thankyou 

Finally, a very big Thank You, to all who have helped in 
so many ways in keeping and making our church such 
a credit to the village throughout the past year. So to 
you all - cleaners, door keepers, flower arrangers, 
churchyard gardeners, readers, bellringers, sidesmen, 
sacristan and refreshments, many many thanks – it re-
ally is very much appreciated. Not forgetting, of course, 
Dane & Hillary who provide so much support to us 
throughout the year at our various functions. 

Prayer Chain 

From time to time, most of us feel the need for prayer 
(whether or not we go to church). Over the past few months 
many have felt the need and benefit of the prayer chain. If 
anyone has a prayer request, they can phone one of the 
numbers  
below and give details of the request (as much or as little 
detail as they wish). That person will then phone the next 
person on the list and so on - ensuring at least ten people 
are praying. Details will be kept confidential at all times.  
Rosemary Wilson 810211, Jenny Williams 810851, Mary Wil-
son 830280, Gill Tomlin 810028, Sally Errett  810547, Alice 
Thornton 810284, Judy Bull 810420, Alison Wynne-Powell 
810407, Sally Ness 810639, Drina Williams 810405.  

Rosemary Piercy and Phill Errett 









 
 
 
 
Operation Christmas Child 
  
A huge thank you to all those who helped by contributing to the ap-
peal.  Your generosity enabled us to send 46 boxes from the vil-
lage, which were later delivered to children in Romania.  People have 
often remarked that they would love to see the children opening their 
boxes.  I think that this photo and story of one little girl, help to 
paint the picture of the joy that these boxes bring.  Thank you. 
  
Gavrila, aged 8, is orphaned and is being raised by her grandmother. 
Upon seeing her shoebox, her eyes lit up and a smile crept across her 
face. When she opened up the box, Gavrila found crayons and a note-
book and said, “In this notebook I will write down everything that's 
nice. 
Alison Wynne -Powell 



Ringmore Parish Room, Hall Hire 

With the refurbishment almost completed, the Parish Room provides an agreeable space for 
events or mee*ngs.  If anyone would like to hold classes such as photography; dancing; keep fit  
or children’s ac*vi*es, please contact James Parkin 801303 or Barry Old 810359.  Any appropri-

ate sugges*ons will be welcome. 

Ringmore Parish Room, Commi0ee Member 

The CommiMee would be pleased to welcome 
an addi*onal member.  If you value the Parish 
Room and would like to help secure it’s future, 
please contact Barry Old 810359. 





J B S 
John Butler Stonework 

Quality Stonework 
Building & General Maintenance 

Free Estimates 
Efficient Service 

Based in the South Hams 
 

————————————————— 

John Butler Services 
Plumbing Maintenance and Repairs 

Hot Water Systems 

 
Boiler Service and Repairs 

Power flushing of central heating systems 
Gas, LPG and Oil 

Caravan and Holiday Home Safety Checks 
Gas Safe Registered 

Emergency Call Outs 
 

Tel:01548 810462/07977 962091  

Gentle, safe and  

If you wish to adver*se in the NewsleMer 
 please contact  

Ringmorenews@btconnect.com 
Or any of the team : 

Jane 811218, Gillian 810303, 
Karen 810382, Lynn 810093,Sally 810639 

Box Advert 1/8 of a Page  
@ £22.00 per year (11 Issues)  

 £2.50 per one off advert 



LOGS FOR SALE 

Dry seasoned—mixed varieties 
Cut to your requirements 
 
Winter 2013/14 prices per load 
£50, £90, £180 delivered 
 
Please tel Tim on 01548 810284 



Turtle Farm Produce 
Autumn/Winter Opening Times:   
 On Fri & Sat, only 11am–4pm 

Plants –Many Shrubs &Climbers 
Ready Potted Spring flowering bulbs   

“PLAN AHEAD & BE  READY” 
 

Orders now being taken for Xmas Pork, Lamb & Turkey  
Free Range Eggs Homemade Cakes and Pies  

Marmalades and Chutneys Homemade Ready meals available. 
Wild Bird Food Seasonal Vegetables & Potatoes 

Phone evenings—01548 810923– WE CAN ALSO DELIVER 

We are in the polytunnel on top of the hill Bowling Green Cross.  Two ways in:  The 
turning on the bend before the golf course or on the Bigbury Village to 

Challaborough/b-on-S road. 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Journey’s End Inn, how pubs used to be 

******************** 

Valen*nes Menu 
Spring Vegetable, Orzo Pasta, Pecorino Broth 

Or 
Beetroot, Vodka Cured Smoked Salmon, Honey Brioche, Muscatel Dressing 

Or 
Crispy Duck Leg, Oyster Mushroom Spring Rolls, Nahm Jhim Dressing 

~~~~~~~ 
Pot Roast Celeriac, Hazelnut, Golden Raisin BuMer, Goats curd Pot S*ckers 

Or  
Steamed Cod Fillet, Crisp ProsciuMo, BuMernut Squash, Vanilla, Fennel Salad 

Or 
 Seared Venison Loin, Fondant Potato, Marinated Greens, Armagnac Prune, Poached Quince 

~~~~~~ 
Double Chocolate, AmareMo, Truffle 

Or 
Queen of Puddings 

Or 
Keens Cheddar Cheese, Apple Jelly, Crisp Bread 

£28.50 for Three courses 
£22.50 for Two Courses 

***************** 
Traditional Sunday Lunches 

**************** 
Booking always advisable, especially weekends 

**************** 
We will be showing the Six Nations Rugby!   We hope everyone had a fantastic 

Christmas & NewYear (although it seems a long time ago)  
Conor and Tracy at The Journey’s End Inn,  Ringmore, TQ7 4HL 


